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Holy Land Coordination

Jerusalem, January 9, 2012

Welcome, Information and News
9:00 – 10:00

My dear brothers in the Episcopate,

Dear Friends of the Holy Land Coordination,

Dear brothers and sisters in Christ,


Happy New Year! We gather once again, to share and talk about the events of last year, the blessings and the challenges we continue to face since our last meeting. It is my privilege to welcome all of you today, especially to you who are joining us for the first time, my heartfelt welcome. 

On behalf of our faithful in the Holy Land, I express my profound gratitude for your presence among us in the next few days – to listen, to see, to feel our joy and pain, hopes and fears in a spirit of communion and solidarity. 

The entire Middle East is experiencing a deep historical shift and undergoing radical changes that affect our present and our future. We, the spiritual leaders cannot simply stand and watch. With the grace of God and with the support of people of goodwill around the world, we can build bridges that unite rather than walls that divide. 

You hear about the conflicts, the many serious acts of provocation and tension still running high every day. The prospect of a political solution to the Palestinian-Israeli question remains distant, with the two sides still very far apart. The leaders of all the Christian churches of the Holy Land issued a joint statement calling for a two-state solution standing by a position that the Vatican has long maintained. 

The Message of the Synod recalled the journey in faith of the Church in the Middle East, of communion and witness throughout history. “We are now at a turning point in our history: The God who has given us faith in our Eastern lands 2,000 years ago, calls us today to persevere with courage, strength and steadfastness in bearing the message of Christ and witnessing to his Gospel, the Gospel of love and peace.”


“We are asked by Christ to accept our faith and to apply it to all situations in our lives. What he asks from our Churches, is to strengthen the communion within every Church sui iuris and that of the Catholic Churches of various traditions, and to exert every effort in prayer and charitable acts, in order to attain the full unity of all Christians, so as to fulfill the prayer of Christ: “that they may all be one; even as you, Father, are in me, and I in you, that they also may be in us, so that the world may believe that you have sent me” (Jn 17:21) .


The local Church continues to address issues, pursue and implement initiatives in the light of the Message and Propositions from the Synod of the Middle East last year. This gathering and many activities across the Diocese and beyond, echoes the Communion, Unity and Peace we all desire.

A New Reality
With the increasingly difficult situation in the Holy Land, many of our Christians have left the country, seeking opportunities elsewhere for economic prosperity, freedom of movement, life with dignity, a more peaceful family reality, and better future for their children. 
Yet paradoxically, there is an increase in the number of Christians with the influx of Catholic migrant workers and asylum-seekers. In Israel there are at least 220,000 (two hundred twenty thousand) foreign workers (Filipinos, Thais, Indians, Sri Lankans, East Europeans, Latin Americans…), about 30,000 (thirty thousand) asylum seekers (from Eritrea, Sudan, Ivory Coast, Somalia, Congo) and there are also around one million Russian immigrants from Akko in the north to Eilat in the south, and about 315,000 (three hundred and fifteen thousand) of them are officially defined as non-Jews and about 10% of these are officially Christian (making up around 20% of the total Christian population in Israel). 
As a Church, “We are seriously concerned about the condition of migrants in the Middle East, especially women. Many find themselves in difficult situations that even undermine their dignity.”
 The Synod last year further calls us “to ensure the respect of immigrants' fundamental rights as recognized by international law. Our Churches should seek to provide the spiritual help they need as a sign of Christian hospitality and of ecclesial communion.”
 
We have a special concern for the children, born in Israel, speaking only Hebrew and with almost no exposure to the Church. We commit to make every effort to preserve the Catholic identity of these migrant children as they are integrated into the Israeli, Jewish Hebrew speaking society, initially through the school system.

A Commission for the Pastoral Care of Migrants and Asylum Seekers was formed under the direct responsibility of our Patriarchal Vicar for the Hebrew-speaking community, Rev. David Neuhaus, SJ. This commission is the voice of a voiceless group. It aims to assess and address the needs of migrants, majority of them Catholics, and to strengthen the presence of the Church in their midst. 
International Awareness and Ecumenical Initiatives
· London Conference
A conference was jointly hosted by Archbishop Rowan Williams of Canterbury and Archbishop Vincent Nichols of Westminster in London last July. It was an ecumenical initiative of Anglicans and Catholics working together to bring to the world’s attention the situation and plight of Christians in the Holy Land: why we have to care about them, why their survival is critical to Christianity’s identity, a key to peace in the region and in the world? 

The forum had a worldwide representation: Church leaders; parliamentarians; students; government, media and community representatives from the Holy See, America, Canada, the United Kingdom, European Union, Israel, Palestine, and Jordan; Christians, Jews and Muslims. Some of our guests here present, participated in this meeting. I emphasized at that forum that the only authentic pro-Israeli position, is one that is also pro-Palestinian and pro-peace, and highlighted the reality that the international community has an active role and responsibility in the peace process. What happens in the Holy Land affects the Middle East, Europe, and all the continents of the world. 
· International Conference for Catholic-Jewish Relations, in which I participated, in Paris (February 27 to March 2, 2011) to commemorate forty years of dialogue and to reflect on perspectives for the future. A delegation from the Jewish Council for Public Affairs visited us on December 8, 2011, and we reviewed the current political situation, identifying positive and negative perspectives. Discussions focused on two major problems: lack of housing for Palestinians and the issue of family reunification.
· Episcopal Conferences
The Council of European Bishops’ Conference (CCEE) met in Tirana, while the Conference of Latin Bishops of the Arab Region (CELRA) held its Annual meeting in Rome, the Assembly of Catholic Ordinaries in the Holy Land (ACOHL) plenary was in Amman, the Commission of the Bishops’ Conference of the European Community (COMECE) met in Lebanon and the Council of Churches in the Middle East gathered in Cyprus. Top on the agenda of these Episcopal conferences were the situation of Christians in the Holy Land, unity, and the New Evangelization Synod of Bishops in October.
· For the second time in history, all religions of the world gathered in one place to pray to God, in each one’s own way for peace in the world. What I remember of Assisi is that religions have a special responsibility to help people build peace. Religions are a factor for peace. 
· The Council of Religious Leaders in the Holy Land recently met with the Holy Father. The Christian, Jewish, Muslim, and Druze communities still believe in the power of prayer to foster reconciliation and improve co-existence and relations with our neighbors. Interreligious dialogue is an indispensable condition in the creation of a climate of trust, friendship and collaboration.

· The second Muslim-Catholic Forum in Amman brought together senior representatives of Catholics and Muslims. Work and expectations were around dissipation of prejudices, fostering mutual respect, learning about our common values, and building bridges of common sense and goodwill without forgetting the importance of dialogue in everyday life, in our schools and various institutions.

· The Catholic Patriarchs who gathered for their 20th Congress in Lebanon have encouraged churches and the faithful to set a day of prayer for reconciliation and peace in the Middle East.

· USA Pastoral Visits

The Synod for the Middle East likewise included proposals focusing on emigration. There are more Arab Christians outside the Holy Land: 350,000 in Chile, over 200,000 in North America and thousands more in other Latin American countries, Europe and other parts of the world. We have been visiting our Arab Christians in Diaspora: to make them aware of the situation in the Holy Land; reinforce their connection and fidelity to the land of their heritage and origin by supporting pastoral, cultural, economic, educational and social development projects; to assure them that they are always welcome and continue to be part of the local community.
Our Faithful and the Youth
· On October 30th, the Feast of our Lady of Palestine was celebrated in the sanctuary of Deir Rafat. About three thousand from the parishes in Palestine and Galilee participated. Our faithful in Ramallah who wished to pray with us got only 70 permits. Meanwhile, during this Christmas season, 15.000 permits were issued for Christians to visit and pray in Bethlehem.
· Students of Latin Patriarchate schools obtained high scores in Tawjihi examinations. A Christian orphan from Gaza obtained a rating of 99.1%

· Summer camps for children were organized in parishes throughout the Diocese and attended by hundreds of children last summer, made possible by the support of generous benefactors and volunteers from around the world.
· Over 500 young people from Israel, Jordan, Palestine and Cyprus participated in the World Youth Day in Madrid, 
· Thirty young Americans of Palestinian parents visited the Holy Land for a 20-day program, to discover their country and cultural heritage, and to strengthen their links with the land of their ancestors.
Projects

· American University of Madaba (AUM)

AUM started its first academic year on October 17th with 215 Christian and Muslim students from Jordan and Palestine, Saudi Arabia, United Arab Emirates, Iraq and Kuwait. AUM will have a capacity for 8,000 students. We expect 1,000 students for the next academic year. Upcoming cooperative projects of exchange are in the works for students from eight foreign universities in the United States, Italy and Hungary. The University has seven faculties, all taught in English. For the first school year, 18 majors are initially offered out of 32 that were approved. There are now 50 teachers who have received excellent education from Jordanian, European and American Universities, all renowned in their fields.

· Housing

There is a critical shortage of residential housing in the Holy Land, and we have responded to this need in an attempt to alleviate the housing shortage, which is the prime reason young Christians emigrate. Residential developments were initiated, like the Beit Safafa project where the first 40 families will take possession of their units in March. 
Some of you were in Gaza yesterday where more than anywhere else, our parish is the heart of Christian life and faith. It also sustains the social life of the small number of Christians who have remained in this isolated stretch of land. We are mindful of the difficult economic, social, and political situation in that area, and have recently undertaken house repair and restoration projects. Eleven Christian families have initially benefited, and more house renovations are scheduled soon, with the ultimate objective of repairing 65 houses for Catholic and Orthodox families. We will spend more time to discuss this later today. 
We are still in the aura of the celebration of the mystery of the Incarnation, of the Word made Flesh, right in this land of Jesus. It is my fervent hope that this New Year will bring positive encounters and significant experiences, keeping in your heart the goal of the Holy Land Coordination: information, advocacy and solidarity. We offer you our expression of gratitude, love, and our desire for peace in this Holy Land, that is so dear to all of us baptized members of the universal Church.

In 2012, we look forward to major upcoming events in the Church in which the Diocese will gladly participate:

· The Congress for the Pastoral Care of the Media, to be convened by the Pontifical Council for Social Communications. (Lebanon April 17-19, 2012)

· The World Meeting of Families (Milan - June 2012) with the participation of eight families from the Holy Land.

· The 50th International Eucharistic Congress (Dublin - June 2012), about 40 from the Diocese will attend.

· The Synod for the New Evangelization (Rome - October 2012)

On behalf of the Assembly of Catholic Ordinaries of the Holy Land, I express my deepest gratitude for your friendship, for your time with us, and your love for the Holy Land. 
We thank you immensely for all that you have undertaken to support us: adopting parishes and schools, sponsoring various projects for the youth, twin city initiatives, and your prayers. We look forward to welcoming your faithful and pilgrims to meet our local communities, to create and foster bonds of friendship and solidarity.
+ Fouad Twal
Latin Patriarch of Jerusalem
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